POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 14 August 2013 

Present:                     K Fuller (Chair), J French, M Fuller, A Munro, F Warner,

                                    A Waterston, D West
In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan, S Blain,

                                    Mr & Mrs Cunningham, Sarah Duignan and Colin McDonald                   
Apologies:       
PC I Hutchison, S Mullen and J Weir                              
1.
Chair’s Remarks.

1.1
Chair welcomed Sarah Duignan and Colin McDonald from Borders Railway.  

1.2 
During our summer break Town & Country Planning decided community councils should be more involved in the process.

1.3
A response had been received from Midlothian Council to our FOI request concerning the Staiside Development. 

1.4
The local press reported that Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre had been granted a 6 month reprieve.  

1.5
After 33 years as a Councillor, Peter Boyes had resigned.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 12 June and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 7.2.   Lasswade High School.  The 4th, 5th and 6th year pupils would be attending the new school on Friday 23 August for an hour’s guided tour.  All pupils would be starting the new term on Monday 26 August. 

2.2
Item 7.3.   Skate Park.  Money was now in place and the projected opening was October/November.

2.3
Item 8.5.  FOI request.  Replied received and circulated.

2.4       The Minutes were approved. Proposed by JF and seconded by DW.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 14 August 2013:

                                                                   Bank                            Cash

         296.46                         14.00

Total Bank & Cash                          310.46 
4.
Borders Railway
4.1
Sarah Duignan gave an update on the construction activities.  All community councils along the route were being updated.  The Borders Railway website was being kept updated with routes and plans on it.  They had recently entered into partnership with Radio Borders to give regular updates. A quarterly newsletter was issued to community councils.  A monthly e-bulletin was also available.
4.2
Colin McDonald gave an update on progress to date and the route in the local area.  A diversionary section of road will be created while the project builds the railway under the stretch of road between Sherrifhall and the A1.  The temporary diversion will begin operating in September 2013 and traffic would move back to the original alignment in May 2014.  Over the past 9 months mining remediation work had been taking place at Shawfair, Eskbank and Newtongrange which involved stabilising the ground where the railway crossed old mine works.  Drilling rigs were brought onto the sites to identify the location of underground void with pumping rigs used to fill any cavities. A new road was being built at the Park & Ride from the Spire Hospital to the Cockatoo Inn.  Work was due to start in February 2014.  The deck on top of Glenesk viaduct had been removed to put in a new deck which would be in design of the existing structure.  Within the next 2-3 weeks a piling rig would be seen at Hardengreen roundabout but it would be early next year before we would see what was being done.  Target completion of the railway was August 2015 and it was still on budget.
4.3
Since Eskbank was a heritage station and car parking there would not comply with DDA regulations a car park for 200 cars would be built next to the College.  There would be a single platform at Eskbank Station with one track and trains would run on a half hourly service.   If the service was successful then provision was being made for a 15 minute service from Gorebridge.  
4.4
There would be a bus service to the station from Tesco and a dedicated footpath along the back of K&I Coachworks.  Cycle storage at Eskbank Station would be provided by cycle hooks with CCTV coverage.  There would be no closed lockers.

5.
Police Report
5.1      Crime Statistics – Bonnyrigg & Lasswade July 2013
          Total Crimes Recorded: 46     Total Crimes Solved:  28
60.87 % solvency

                                                          This YTD 39.20%
            Last YTD 48.13 %

July break down as follows


Received

Solved

Violent Crime




0
                       
      0

Sexual Crime




       0

      
      1


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  20   
      
      8      

Vandalism



      
      17
       

    10
      

Other Crimes


   
       
       9 


      9

· There have been 355 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of July.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· Between 2300 hours 01/07/2013 and 0700 hours 02/07/2013 a shed in Pryde Terrace was broken into, and a blue & black Challenge extreme push petrol lawn mower and a petrol strimmer were taken. Six hinges were unscrewed from the shed to overcome the security, with the padlocks left intact!

· Between Friday 6th June & Monday 1st July 2013 several windows were smashed at Cherry Road Resource Centre. The outer pane of a double glazed 2ft x 4ft panel in the resource room at the side of the building was smashed, a 3ft x 3ft glass skylight window panel in the kitchen was smashed, possibly by a green bottle, and the outer pane of a double glazed 1ft x 4ft glass roof window above the dining room was smashed. Damage estimated to be in the region of £1000. All damage appears to have been caused by objects thrown from Moorfoot View.

· Between 1430hrs on 11/07/2013 and 1230hrs on 12/07/13, the complainer secured his Black Honda motorcycle, with a heavy security chain and combination lock within the rear garden of his home in Lothian Street, Rosewell.  The bike was also covered with a green bike cover. On his return he found it all missing. As a result of enquiries officers traced the bike with ignition damage to a block of flats in Andy Kelly View.

· Between 0330hrs and 0400hrs on the 12/07/13 a Red Honda Motor Cycle was taken from a locked garage at an address in Auld Coal Terrace by a male who was seen walking it up towards Bonnyrigg Town Centre. The bike is distinctive and has lots of stickers on it. Enquiries were ongoing.

· About 0105hrs on Friday 12th July the fire service dealt with 3 refuse bins alight at the following locations, Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre, outside the Church on the High Street and behind the Spar Market on Polton Street in Bonnyrigg. All fires were relatively small and extinguished by the service promptly by means of high-pressure hose. Enquiries were ongoing.

· About 0130hrs on Wednesday 17th July 2 males were seen by Police next to a quad bike on Seaforth Terrace. On seeing the police both males made off, chased by the officer who followed them to an address in Cameron Crescent. Following enquiries and after gaining entry to the house both males were detained and interviewed. As a result, one of the males has been reported for consideration of prosecution for 4 offences.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell  
Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

5.2     The issue was raised about putting in a filter at the traffic lights at the High Street.  The Police could not enforce the issue but could raise it with Midlothian Council.  Cllr BC confirmed there was no need for a filter. Experts had been called in by the Council to look at the issue and concluded that a filter was not necessary.  The Council could not go against those conclusions and all 3 Councillors were on board with that.  When the new Lasswade Centre opened the situation would be reviewed. 
6.
Secretary’s Report
6.1
Referred to Neighbourhood Plans and the decision to work with Bonnyrigg Community Council on Bonnyrigg and Poltonhall/Lasswade Plans.  KF, JF, FW and SB agreed to be members of the working group being set up.  
6.2
FOI response received and circulated.  Predictable reply.

6.3
Referred to Minutes of Special Meeting of Midlothian Council held on 25 June 2013 about Community Councils in Midlothian.  Support was being sought for a review of the Scheme of Establishment of Community Councils and endorsement of a request to undertake a public consultation on the review of the draft revised Scheme.  A 90 day consultation period would be undertaken after the summer holiday period.  There was no indication of what Grant would be available to Community Councils.  Once the consultation period was complete the results would be submitted to a Seminar of Midlothian Council for further discussion.

6.4
Reported that a portal was available bringing together Public Information Notices from across Scotland in a single online location for the first time.  Twenty seven councils and 14 wider public sector organisations were now displaying information on the portal. The web link is www.tellmescotland.gov.uk.  Midlothian Council was now publishing their Planning Notices to tellmescotland and was in discussion with the Council around uploading their Licensing and Roads notices.  

7.
Midlothian Councillor’s Report

7.1
Cllr BC reported that staff would start at the new Lasswade High School during the week with pupils next week.

7.2
All moneys in the Gourlaw Fund had been spent.  Pitcairn Centre had been given money for new windows and the Scout hut at Eldindean had been refurbished.  

7.3
Cllr IB reported that a decision was taken to delay closure of Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre until December at a cost of £41,000.  Awaiting submissions for future use and would decide if they were viable.   Any business plan had to be submitted by 29 November.  If there was insufficient interest following public consultation then it was agreed it should be demolished.

7.4
Still pursuing broadband for Hopefield with BT Openreach.

7.5
There were still 2 issues which Councillors needed to consider concerning the former Staiside Inn development – parking spaces and loading bays.   Cllr IB had called in the application as he felt it would fulfil local retail requirements.

7.6
Cllr DM confirmed that every group and user group had been consulted on what should be in the new Lasswade Centre.  Rates for the existing Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre were in excess of £90,000 pa.  If community bids for its use failed then local businesses could be asked for suggestions.  
7.7
Concerned that the new Lasswade Centre closed at 6pm on Fridays and Saturdays as there should be an opportunity for young people to use it in the evening.   Praised the appointment of the new Head Teacher. Bus Party Working Group had decided not to move bus stops and shelters around the vicinity of the new school.  Was not worth spending the money.    There was an issue with the first set of pelican crossings.  The left hand traffic light was not properly visible due to cowls on the lights.  Ricky Moffat would be asked to take forward the issue. 
7.8
Hopefield residents had been lettered to advise that Taylor Wimpey was carrying out work on drainage issues.
7.9
Mrs Cunningham raised the issue of a crossing being made available at Roswell Road/Eskdale Drive for those attending the school but there was none on Polton Road.  Chair would email Cllr DM about suggestion of a crossing there.   If there was no safe route then one would have to be created and money would come from the School Fund.                           Action: Chair
8.         Local Issues

8.1
Former Staiside Inn Development.
Chair commented that the Planning Department was unduly pressurised by those making applications.  The idea that the proposed loading bay was comparable with that in the High Street was not correct.  It was noted that Midlothian Council would have no control over what retails units would take over the site.
8.2
Polton House Planning Application.   Cllr D advised that application had been refused.  It would take 7 days for Cllrs IB, CB and DM to call it in.

9. 
AOB

9.1
Stephen Blain was keen to join the PDCC Committee. It was agreed he could join as a co-opted member until the AGM in 2014.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 11 September 2013. 
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